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Notes of London Chief Culture and Leisure Officers Meeting 

14th February 2011 at London Councils

	1. Present: 

Marianne Locke (LB Harrow) chair, Hilary Renwick (LB Lewisham), Iain Jones (London Councils), Iain Varah (LB Redbridge),Tina Morton (LCIP), Sarah Murray (LCIP), Sue Thiedeman (LCIP), Carol Boswarthack (City of London), Pauline Scott Garrett (LB Croydon), Fiona Dean (LB Camden), Catherine Hillis (London Councils), David Ruse (City of Westminster), Rob Mclean (Pro-Active), Howard Barnes (LB Islington), Duncan Wood-Allum (SLC/Heritage Change Consultant), Jan De Schynkel (ACE), Clive Lyttle (ACE), Eleanor Pippou (LB Haringey), Carole Stewart (LB Ealing), Eric Bohl (LLCP)

	2. Borough Updates

London Councils – New Structure 1st April.  Economic Development, Culture and Tourism will be led by Dianna Neal with reduced capacity. 2012 will sit in Strategic Programmes. Anne-Marie Pickup will transfer to this department.  Grants restructuring is currently suspended due to judicial review.  CH leaving March 18th.  

Future of Cultural Service survey was filled out by 15 boroughs. Summary document will be circulated with original questionnaire for reference. 

MLA – transition to ACE negotiations underway and scheduled to complete March 2012.  

ACE – 30% cuts with no more than 15% passed to front line, 50% cut will taken in ACE staffing structure.  RFO funding process now closed to submissions (1340 applicants).  Announcement of new funding 1st April 2011.

Capital Ambition – Funding for all RIEPs ending March 2011.  Some elements transferring to LC.  Skeleton staff to manage ongoing grants.  £3.5 million for capital projects – has to be allocated by December and £3.5 revenue funds, funding will be allocated by special committee made up of Council Leaders in accordance with Capital Ambition Priorities.  

Borough update discussion

Most boroughs are looking at 25% plus savings over the next three years which is having a significant impact on cultural services budgets. Decisions are currently under consideration in most boroughs as to how to implement savings packages of upwards f £1million in most cases.  Options range from staffing reductions (e.g. Redbridge, Harrow) to potential closures of libraries (e.g. Camden, Croydon). Other options include new service delivery models (e.g. Westminster + Tri-borough model, Redbridge + Cultural Trust, Ealing + cross borough trust) and renegotiated/new contracts (e.g. Lewisham, Islington, City of London). 

Some boroughs are at the same time opening new facilities (Lewisham, Islington)

Overall it was agreed that the level of savings to be found in each borough is having a profound effect on the way services are delivered and will impact on the membership and purpose of CLOA in the future. It was acknowledged that several officers at the table would not be present for future meetings.



	3. London Library Change Programme – Eric Bohl

See Presentation 
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	4. Discussion on Libraries

Croydon – would like assistance looking at Community Asset Transfer

Mayor’s Cultural Trust – seemed in the press to be making the offer to run threatened libraries but appears to be more focussed on provision of volunteers. Munira has sent a letter to Leaders of Councils, but it is still unclear as to what the GLA offer will be.

Minister stated at DCMS that there are 25 authorities that may be on the cusp of facing formal reviews (potential for judicial reviews).

Need to clarify if a library goes into community ownership does it form part of the statutory service?

There is currently no acceptable template for community needs analysis.

Need to link LLCP to Social Enterprise London work



	5. The Future of LCIP and the National Context, Iain Varah

DCMS in process of reorganisation.  50% staff cuts.  All existing directors bar one are leaving/transferring elsewhere.  Active People to continue.

National Improvement Programme report went to national CLOA & similar paper going to LGA.  

LCIP closes 31st March 2011 with potential short-term extension.

LCIP Data and Evidence strand needs a London CLOA Champion to take this forward and co-ordinate with national CLOA work. 

	6. Standing Items

a. Matters arising – none



	7. Cultural Agencies and London Councils Report
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Questions about where advice will come from during transition between MLA and ACE

London CLOA to write letter to Cultural agencies offering to help support the transition planning



	8. AOB

Thanks to Catherine Hillis, Howard Barnes, Sue Thiedeman, Tina Morton & Sarah Murray

	9. DONM – 

Early evening networking meeting to be held in Early May 2011 (Camden) Fiona Dean to suggest dates and look into venue

Autumn: facilitated workshop to look at learning/evaluation/reflection on the process
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) State of Play across London
LOND N

CALT WAL
* Wide variation in savings required from libraries (3-40%)

* About half of boroughs currently running or about to launch public
consultations on service reductions and reconfigurations

® 4 boroughs already consulting on closing or withdrawing direct
provision of 40% or more of current branch buildings

* Widespread reduction in opening hours

® Several boroughs actively considering community management for
some existing facilities

® Large increase in media coverage of proposed library closures in
January
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Addressing the Current Challenges
LOND N

CALT WAL
® Pressure to front-load cashable savings
® Cultural Services often struggling to present alternatives
* Engaging with residents about need for change
* Capacity of voluntary sector groups
® Resistance to considering some collaborative options

* Understanding of what the statutory duty to provide ‘comprehensive
and efficient’ service means

* Cutting opening hours leads to spiral of decline
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Support from LLCP Programme

LOND N
CLL/‘L:T'L/‘E?FAL,

IMPROWVEMENT GRC

* Providing practical support to help boroughs refine their strategic
plans and accelerate the delivery of savings.

* Offering three types of support:

— Tools to support strategic planning: a package of tools including a ‘Strategic

Options Framework’ and case studies to help refine savings plans and support in
using them.

— Collaborative learning: providing a forum for ideas and sharing progress with

projects and providing peer support and challenge, including workshops, seminars for
offices and cabinet members and Community of Practice.

— Investing in collaborative projects: working with boroughs and partnerships to help
develop options and models for cost-effective service delivery models.

® Supporting collaborative solutions to complex and urgent shared
problems, helping to avoid the cost of ‘reinventing the wheel’.
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Investing in Collaborative Projects

LOND N

C.ULETURAL

IMPROVEMENT GROURP

®* The commissioning process:

CA confirmed remaining funding including £130K for commissioning products.

Funding available for collaborative projects that will result in development of ‘reusable
products’ that can benefit other boroughs.

In-depth telephone survey to identify strategic models that boroughs are pursuing
Have issued guidance on commissioning process to boroughs

Providing workshops to help develop and refine ‘products’ which Capital Ambition will
commission.

®*  Qur timetable:

First round of proposals to be reviewed by 28 February.

Second round deadline — 15 March.
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Results of telephone survey

LOND N
C.ULETURAL

IMPROVEMENT GROURP

London Boroughs’ Interest in Service Models

Stage Trust Comm. | Sharing | Place- | Out- Buying | Other
Mgt. based source | cons.

3: Planning 2
2: Resourcing 4 2 3 7 2 2 1
1: Exploring 7 4 2 1
Totals 12 2 10 11 3 5 4

Source: LLCP telephone survey of 28 boroughs — Dec 2010
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Emerging Propositions

LOND N
C.ULETURAL

* 3 large-scale collaborative partnerships well-advanced:

— London Libraries Consortium: 15 boroughs already using one LMS and purchasing
consortium

— SE London — 7 borough purchasing consortium

— Central London — RBKC, LBHF and City of Westminster — part of wider shared service
transformation programme

® Others propositions in development:

— Cross-boundary rationalisation and place-based integration of assets, including
libraries

— Community Management and Trusts
— Employee-led mutuals

— OQutsourcing
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Thinking About the Strategic Legacy

LOND N
C.ULETURAL

®* The positives so far:
— Engagement with senior officers and elected members has helped raise the game
— Main collaborative projects are developing significant, realisable plans

— 2 boroughs considering large scale closures are taking time to consider options

* Planning for the programme’s legacy:
— Projects being implemented in 11/12
— In discussion with Capital Ambition about monitoring
— Reduction in capacity at London Councils

— Future capacity of cultural agencies dependent on outcome of MLA/ACE transfer of
functions

— Focus on sector and borough leadership of improvement — including CLOA and ALCL
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) LLCP workshop events

LOND N
C.ULETURAL

IMPROVEMENT GROURP

Peer Workshops to Explore Potential for Collaboration

Date Topic

8 March (pm) Trust models

9 March (pm) Community hubs and customer service integration
11 March (tbc) Cross-border sharing

15 March (pm) Service specifications for external provision

21 March (pm) Community management and social enterprise

23 March (tbc) Community engagement (LCIP workshop)

Details will be available through the LLCP Community of Practice
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Questions and Discussion

LOND

CLQL:’I"L/'ERAL,

Any immediate questions?

Suggested discussion points:

Strategic change: the extent to which it is possible to take a strategic
approach to future of library service models in the light of the serious
short-term pressures on boroughs’ budgets.

Change capacity: your perceptions of the capacity available to support
your borough’s library services with the implementation of more radical
service models.

CLOA engagement: how we can help you to ensure that library
change programmes secure your borough’s strategic financial
objectives.
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LONDON
COUNCILS ) Help and Contacts

LOND N
C.ULETURAL

IMPROVEMENT GROURP

Key Contacts

Who Email
Andrew Holden andrew.holden@mla.gov.uk
Eric Bohl eric.bohl@8020i.co.uk
Rick Blakemore richard.blakemore@mottmac.com
Sophie Lancaster sophie.lancaster@mla.gov.uk

To join the LLCP Community of Practice, go to:

http://www.communities.idea.gov.uk/c/8423813/home.do
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Joint Agencies Report – Feb 2011

A report by Museums, Libraries and Archives London Field Team; Arts Council England, London; Sport England, London; English Heritage London; London Councils and GLA.

1. London Councils


A new structure will be implemented at London Councils on 1 April 2011 with a staff reduction of 25%. Within the Policy and Public Affairs Directorate, culture will now sit in the Economy, Culture and Tourism team, however there will be a significant scaling back of capacity and the extent of resources available to support policy development on cultural services will be determined shortly.  


Dianna Neal, Head of Economy, Culture and Tourism will be the new contact: dianna.neal@londoncouncils.gov.uk

Work relating to the 2012 Games will now sit in the Strategic Projects Group – Anne-marie Pickup will remain the contact anne-marie.pickup@londoncouncils.gov.uk 


2. London Cultural Improvement Programme

The London Cultural Improvement Programme is set to close on 31 March 2011, the team are currently delivering their final projects and is working with Capital Ambition on legacy planning., this will include asking London CLOA  to take responsibility for some areas which need to be sector led.


· A Community Engagement event and master classes is planned for 23 March 

· The Museum Improvement Programme will be led by the Museum of London in 2011-12


· A study on access to funds has commenced, this will examine the way cultural services are likely to be organised and funded in the future and will use evidence of best practice from Culture and sport services and other sectors to deliver case studies and scenarios to help cultural services plan what actions need to be taken now to safeguard future provision


Contact: sue.thiedeman@mla.gov.uk Director, London Cultural Improvement Programme or Tel: 07768 802259

3. Library Change Programme (part of the London Cultural Improvement Programme)


Phase 3: Making Transformational Change Happen

Bulletin no.12: 31 January 2011

Commissioning of products funded by Capital Ambition


Following the publication of the commissioning pro-forma on the LLCP Community of Practice earlier in January, the programme team have been in discussions with the key existing partnerships and a number of individual authorities about products which they are looking to develop with funding from Capital Ambition, which could then be re-used by other boroughs and partnerships.


We anticipate that LLCP will be recommending a number of these for funding to Capital Ambition during February, and we hope that all the available resources will be allocated by mid-March, with projects being delivered during 2011-12.


The products which these projects are looking to develop include:


· Blueprint for fully shared services between boroughs.


· Blueprint for operating shared services across authorities with different governance and operating models.


· Toolkit for intra-borough and cross-boundary rationalisation of corporate assets including libraries.


From the evidence provided by boroughs to the programme so far, we would be interested in boroughs that would still like to develop products in the following areas:


· Community Management models.


· Guidance on outsourcing and specifications.


· Models of trust status.


If you would be interested in developing these products as part of your projects, then please register your interest (if you haven’t yet done so) with Rick Blakemore via rick.blakemore@mottmac.com or on 020 7593 9742.


Further workshops are being planned for some of the options which individual boroughs are examining, where shared learning can be encouraged.  We will notify you of details in the next bulletin.


Community of Practice – Result of Cross-London Survey


http://www.communities.idea.gov.uk/c/8423813/home.do

The LLCP Community of Practice is growing exponentially.  Thank you to all those who’ve contributed insights and questions around key issues including Mutuals and Community Management.


Many of you took part in telephone interviews in December to help identify the service models you are currently exploring and our conclusions about the possible reusable products that boroughs could benefit from and so avoid reinventing the wheel.  See the blog section of the Community of Practice for our anonymised summary of the results.


If you haven’t already joined the Community of Practice, you just need to follow these four simple steps:


· Step 1: go to the Community of Practice by clicking the link above.


· Step 2: log in (or register if you do not already have an LGA account).


· Step 3: apply to join the LLCP’s CoP.  Your application will usually be approved within 24 hours.


· Step 4: when you receive your conformation of membership, log in to the site, explore and contribute - everyone loves a sharer (we’re told)! 


Further Event for Elected Members


Following on from the successful event for Members in December, we are inviting Cabinet Members to join us at the London Cultural Improvement Programme conference on Community Engagement on 23 March, where one of the bespoke masterclasses in the afternoon will be designed for Councillors.


March Seminar


The follow-up to the November seminar for officers will be held on 15 March at Finsbury Library.  We will be reviewing the latest developments in managing budget reductions across London and there will be updates from the key collaborative projects funded by the Future Libraries Programme and LLCP.


Given the success of the November seminar and the suggestions you gave us for the topics for the next seminar, we would be keen to get your views on the draft agenda and format for the March seminar.  Have a look at the draft agenda for the event and post your comments – all on the Community of Practice.


If you would like to discuss LLCP and the support programme, please contact:


· Andrew Holden, Director, MLA London Field Team. andrew.holden@mla.gov.uk 


· Sophie Lancaster, MLA London Field Team sophie.lancaster@mla.gov.uk

Background to the programme and previous bulletins can be found at:


http://www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/policylobbying/culturetourismand2012/lcip/londonlibrarychangeprogramme.htm

3. Heritage Change Programme – Bid for Support to run Pilots


The Heritage Change programme is now in its final phase and has secured funding for up to three pilots to access direct support in the following key themed areas commencing in February 2011: 


1. New Ways of Working 


2. Future Heritage Services 


3. Key Competencies for the Future.


London Boroughs are encouraged to bid individually or in Consortia with other Boroughs for up 15 days consultancy support linked to the HCP Support Pack. Through supporting these Pilots, the HCP tools and guidance would be robustly tested and refined to ensure that a strong legacy of support is available to all Boroughs in the future. The INVITATION FOR PILOTS document provides full details of the bidding process and is available here: http://www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/policylobbying/culturetourismand2012/lcip/heritage.htm

The direct support package has been designed to allow pilot boroughs to receive hands on practical support as we appreciate that there is little spare capacity at the moment Deadline: 14th February 2011.

New Ways of Working Workshops – Friday 11th February and Thursday 17th February 2011


Suitable for:


Officers with strategic and / operational responsibility for Heritage Services.


The Heritage Change Programme invites senior managers from London Borough’s Heritage Services to attend two workshops which aim to provide:


· Guidance on support on alternative management models 


· Support on identifying partners for collaboration through cross boundary initiatives 


· Help in identifying which options are right for the future.


The workshops will be interactive, supported by case studies, practical advice and delivered by Duncan Wood-Allum from the Sport, Leisure and Culture Consultancy, who developed the guidance on options appraisals and business cases for culture and sport services for I&DeA.  Duncan will be supported by Joanna Bussell from Winckworth Sherwood, a leading expert in externalising Heritage and Cultural organisations.


Delegates can attend both workshops which will be held Bridewell Hall, St. Brides Institute on the same or different days. Lunch will be provided at 12.40 pm-1.20pm 

Workshop 1 – Options Appraisals for Heritage Services,  


Friday 11th February or Thursday 17th February 2011, 9.30am – 12.30pm, St Bride Foundation, 14 Bride Lane, EC4Y 8EQ

Delegates will develop awareness and understanding of the approach for options appraisals and development of business cases specific to Heritage Services. 


The session will draw upon the learning from the London Library Change Programme but with an emphasis on options appraisals and development of business cases for Museums, Archives and the Historic Environment. 


Delegates will better understand approaches to the transformation of services, unlocking efficiencies and the link with development of management options with greater confidence.


Download the agenda for this event

Workshop 2 – Management Models for Heritage Services, 


Friday 11th February or Thursday 17th February 2011, 1.30pm - 4.30pm, St Bride Foundation, 14 Bride Lane, EC4Y 8EQ

This session will be jointly delivered by Duncan Wood-Allum from the Sport, Leisure and Culture Consultancy and Joanna Bussell from Winckworth Sherwood. Complimenting the previous workshop, Delegates will develop awareness and understanding of future management models for Heritage Services. They will also develop shared understanding of the opportunities, benefits, risks and costs of those alternative models including those applicable for cross boundary collaboration.


The session will draw upon learning from Heritage Services operating alternative management models and linking to work being undertaken through the London Library Change Programme. 


Guest speakers over the two sessions include: Dr Scott Cooper, Director - Fulham Palace, Maggie Appleton - Chief Executive Luton Culture and Sarah Fosker, Director -  Bexley Heritage Trust.


At the end of the session delegates will have a clearer grasp of options that are available to them for the future operation of Heritage Services. They will have a balanced understanding of the key considerations, opportunities, issues and risks to support future exploration of new ways of working.


Download the agenda for this event

Heritage Services of the Future: An Introduction to Visioning and Competencies to Transform Your Service 


Wednesday 9th March 2011, 10am-4pm, British Dental Association, 64 Wimpole Street, W1G 8YS 


Lunch will be provided at 12.40 pm-1.20pm


Suitable for officers with strategic and / operational responsibility for both individual heritage organisations and borough-wide Heritage Services.


Delegates will have hands-on experience of applying the unique tools in the HCP Guidance Pack with close support from the HCP consultants.  This day-long session will:


· Provide practical guidance  on using the HCP Future Operations Model and Visioning Techniques to create a compelling model of how their Heritage Service could look in the future


· Explore the key competencies identified by HCP for Heritage Services to ensure that their workforce is fit for the future.  


Booking information


If you would like to attend these workshops, please contact Sarah Murray by email Sarah.murray@mla.gov.uk  

Additional information and support will be provided on the LCIP website 


4. Working With Childrens’ Services strand of the London Cultural Improvement Programme 


Due to changing government priorities following the May 2010 election and the October Spending review, some of the initiatives that WWCS had aligned its work programme in relation to have reduced in relevance. For this reason, the project has submitted a change request to Capital Ambition for the removal of objectives linked to the Creative and media diploma and building schools for the future. These priorities – with the guidance of the project board – have been superseded by the below-discussed commissioning work. Links to MLA Strategic commissioning remain in the short term, as does a mindfulness of the legacy of Find Your Talent. 

Contact: John McMahon, WWCS Project Manager, john.mcmahon@mla.gov.uk or Tel: 0791 733 0048


http://www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/networks/lcip/wwcs.htm 


5. Commissioning, Consortia and personal budgets

MLA is supporting cultural organisations to join existing consortia (to bid for contracts) through a specific ACEVO grant programme in Hammersmith and Fulham, Hackney and Lambeth, and through London wide training and mentoring delivered by the Social Investment Business (Changing Landscape: Working in Consortia to Strengthen your Resilience 7th December, Procurement and Commissioning training on Wednesday 2 March).  Case studies about consortia formation are available from sam.cairns@mla.gov.uk and will be available in March on the ACEVO website. For more information on the London wide activity see:  http://www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/policylobbying/culturetourismand2012/lcip/meetings.htm

6. Building Schools for the Future (BSF)


The Building Schools for the future programme was cancelled as an ongoing national initiative in early July 2010. In London, of 31 authorities initially allocated funds through the programme 11 retained this investment, whilst the remaining 20 were required to cancel their plans under the scheme wholly or in part. Many of the boroughs losing funds had entered the programme under later waves (whereby the setting up of borough cultural stakeholder groups to support the capital investment was mandated). As a result, the tapestry of boroughs still maintaining these stakeholder groups is extremely fragmented. For a detailed regional breakdown, please contact john.mcmahon@mla.gov.uk, or for national information contact elizabeth.crump@partnershipsforschools.org.uk 

7.  Living Places London Partnership 


Culture and Sport Planning Toolkit grants

In early July 2010 the London Living Places Partnership announced a CSPT grants programme.  Authorities who had attended the CSPT Seminars in June were invited to apply for one of up to five grants of up to £10,000 to support a piece of work that would involve Cultural Services working with Planning colleagues on a project that would embed the use of the Culture and Sport Planning Toolkit and the standard charge mechanism.  The aims were to promote the inclusion of culture in SDPs, LDFs and core strategies, and to promote the use of the Library and Archive and the Arts and Museum Standard Charges. Conditions of the grant include recipients providing match funding, and producing case studies on completion by February 2011.  Following a tender appraisal process five grants were awarded to Enfield, Islington, Merton, Southwark and Wandsworth. The recipients have embarked upon their projects, which are to be completed by February 2011.

In addition the partnership continues to fund support for priority places, with a current focus on Canning Town.


For further information contact sophie.lancaster@mla.gov.uk,  or andrew.holden@mla.gov.uk  

8. MLA Transition 


On 23 November 2010 it was announced, by Culture Minister Ed Vaizey, that the responsibility for important work with regional museums and libraries is likely to transfer to Arts Council England (ACE) following the abolition of the Museums, Libraries and Archives Council (MLA).

As part of a Government-wide review of arms length bodies, it was announced in July that the MLA will be abolished to enable DCMS to focus its resources on front-line, essential services and ensure greater value for money. Since then, in consultation with MLA Chair Sir Andrew Motion and its Chief Executive Roy Clare, the Department for Culture, Media and Sport has been in detailed discussions with a number of bodies about the future of various functions currently undertaken by the MLA.

The principle being discussed is for many of the key functions currently undertaken by the MLA to transfer to ACE by the end of March 2012, subject to agreement from their National Council and agreement on budgets.

The full announcement can be read here: http://www.culture.gov.uk/news/media_releases/7581.aspx 


9. The Future Libraries Programme

The Future Libraries Programme, formed by a partnership between national and local government, and driven by councils themselves, aims to help the library service during the current challenging financial situation, with an ambition to ensure libraries play a central role for communities in the Big Society. 

Delivering high quality and effective libraries in the next few years will be challenging. Marginal improvement and efficiency alone are insufficient to maintain and modernise the public’s library services. To avoid ad hoc closures and service reductions, we need to take a strategic approach and consider radically different solutions. 

LGA Group and MLA are working together to support councils, especially where councils want to work in partnership; by introducing and brokering councils to work together and helping them to establish new delivery mechanisms to build economies of scale and sustainable critical mass.

Ten communities around the country had the chance to test drive the ambitious change programme. 

More information can be found at: http://www.mla.gov.uk/what/programmes/the_future_libraries_programme/future_libaries_projects 


10. Ipsos Mori research opens the book on public's wishes for libraries' future


Public libraries really do hold a special place in the nation's heart, according to a major new research study published by the MLA.  And while books remain at the core of the public's expectation for the service, there is clear demand for customer-friendly features such as online book lending, children's facilities, adult classes, helpful staff, convenient opening hours – and a good cup of coffee.

The research, carried out by Shared Intelligence and Ipsos MORI, provides an up to date picture of what the public wants from library services, and provides a timely pointer to how councils, faced with difficult financial choices, should shape the service for the future.


Overall, the research shows the English public widely value public libraries as a force for good and one that should be provided free. A significant proportion (74 per cent) of current users surveyed described libraries as "essential" or "very important" in their lives. Fifty-nine per cent of non users also think libraries play an "important" or "essential" role in the community. 


MLA Chair Sir Andrew Motion said: "As councils grapple with difficult decisions about where to allocate shrinking funds, this timely research highlights the value attached to library services, even unselfishly among people who are not current users. We all appear to recognise that as individuals there are times we need libraries and times when we might not, but as one community, we benefit from them all the time."


Books are still the main reason why most people use libraries but the research highlights that motivations for library use among current users are wide ranging: 76 per cent use libraries for their love of reading; 44 per cent for study; 17 per cent to find local information; and, 14 per cent view the library as somewhere to take their children.


Roy Clare, MLA chief executive, said: "This study helps point to where the library service should be heading at a critical moment as costs need to be cut. It suggests that it is better to plan for the longer tem to provide a convenient modern service, with comprehensive book stock, digital access, helpful staff and a range of activities, than to maintain the costs of less-welcoming buildings with steadily reducing opening hours and declining stock.”


More: http://www.mla.gov.uk/news_and_views/press_releases/2010/ipsosmori

11. CASE – Regional Insight Reports


The CASE website has now been updated with the regional insight reports now available for use. These reports provide a wealth of contextual information around the value and impact of culture and sport at a regional level. The London report highlights the fact that London local authorities made the second greatest regional investment in sports capital assets, spending almost £71.4 million in 2008/09. This was a 72% increase on 2004/05 expenditure. 


12. Sport England - In it for the Long Run – updates  


We hope you are continuing to find our web resource Community sport –in it for the long run useful in bringing together tools which can help you in the discussions and decisions being made around future provision of sport in local areas. 


Recently we have added more tools and information to the site.

· Want to sustain participation and increase usage of facilities?  Sustaining participation – the role of satisfaction is a set of materials looking at what drives satisfaction in a sporting context and, in particular, in those sports which local authorities have a close interest. There are practical examples of how these insights are important in helping deliver against a range of outcomes such as increasing participation or demonstrating an increase in the quality of life for certain people which are crucial as council services start to move towards a commissioning-based model

· Tried and tested. Colleagues in councils have been piloting the Outcomes Framework for Culture and Sport and as a result of their work it’s now a valuable, updated web resource for councils to use when wanting to advocate through evidence and measurement the contribution of sport and culture to local priorities.  Creating your own framework for culture and sport will help:


1. communicate to opinion formers and decision makers the value of culture and sport to individuals, communities and places 


2. explain why public money should be invested in your service and inform advocacy that makes the case for continued or new investment in culture and sport 


3. strengthen collaborative working and partnerships by demonstrating to other organisations the benefits of working with you 


4. engage with the commissioning process, for example, by influencing commissioners or supporting culture and sport organisations in bidding for commissions 


5. promote improvement by identifying what works in delivering better outcomes. 

The Framework is part of our work, jointly with the Local Government Group on improvement. Sport England will be contributing to workshops at the LGG’s Annual Culture, Tourism and Sport Conference (3-4 March, York) and an event on using the 2012 Olympic and Paralympic Games to benefit communities (2 February, London). Access to details here.


13. Sportsmatch re-opens 


Our Sportsmatch programme – through which we use Exchequer funding to match-fund private investment in sport pound-for-pound – has re-opened for applications. 

Awards of up to £100,000 will be granted to not-for-profit organisations – including clubs, voluntary organisations, local authorities, NGBs, schools and universities - which have secured sponsorship from the commercial sector, private individuals or charitable trusts. The investment will support them in projects that grow and/or sustain participation in sport.


Further information on Sportsmatch is available on our funding website. Any questions relating to Sportsmatch funding should be directed to the helpline on 08458 508 508.  


In addition, our Small Grants Scheme remains open for any bona fide not-for-profit club or association, statutory body or educational establishment to apply for funding up to £10,000 to support local community sport projects which seek to increase participation, sustain participation or develop opportunities for people to excel at their chosen sport. Further details are available here.   

14. Places, People, Play - Update


As part of our Olympic Legacy, Sport England is supporting the Gold Challenge initiative. It is a unique new charity challenge where you can test yourself in 5, 10, 20, or 30 Olympic and Paralympic Sports – either individually or as a team - by the end of 2012. Gold Challenge gives you the choice of over 100 charities to fundraise for whilst completing your charity challenge. Further details are available here.


Further details on the Inspired Facilities and Protecting Playing Fields strands will be published soon. We know many of you are interested in these funds and we will alert you as soon as the relevant details are published.


15. Adult participation in sport and active recreation (NI8) – More information 


Further information is now available which enables you to look at your participation rates for sport and active recreation (NI8) broken down by frequency of participation and key demographics.  Click here to access.


If after looking at the data you are interested in increasing participation targeting new and existing female markets the Women’s Sport and Fitness Foundation are running two events in Nottingham (28 March) and Gloucester (30 March).  For further details click here.


Contact details


If you wish to contact any of the Sport England London Office team, we’d be delighted to hear from you. Your local Relationships Managers are: 


Joel Brookfield (Local Government) joel.brookfield@sportengland.org; 020 7273 1959


Stuart Makepeace (Facilities and Planning) stuart.makepeace@sportengland.org ; 020 7273 1736


Julie Edwards (Community Sport) julie.edwards@sportengland.org; 020 7273 1541


Hannah Bladen (Strategic Lead) hannah.bladen@sportengland.org; 020 7273 1562


16. London Councils Member Update


Cllr Chris Roberts (Labour, Greenwich) has been appointed the Executive Member for Infrastructure, Economic Development and Culture, Tourism and 2012 for London Councils. 


How London Councils engage with Members is currently being reviewed, however Leaders agreed shortly after London Councils AGM to end all non-statutory Forums including the Culture Tourism and 2012 Forum. 

17. London Councils Staffing Update


Corinna Gamble joined the Culture, Sport and 2012 Legacy Team as Principal Policy and Project Officer in October 2010. Corinna joins the team on Secondment from LB Lambeth until 31 March 2011. 


18. Playing their Part Factsheets


London Councils has produced a number of factsheets to supplement Playing their Part which was launched in 2009. The factsheets give evidence and case studies of how cultural services deliver other local authority outcomes. www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/playingtheirpart 


19.  Working with Children’s Services Programme has just launched a series of case study factsheets which give evidence on how culture contributes to four key subject areas in Children’s Services - Looked after children, NEET, SEN and Youth Offending.  Please do pass this information to your Children’s Services colleagues to these publications - http://www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/policylobbying/culturetourismand2012/lcip/wwcse.htm

20. Spending Review Briefing 

Following the Spending Review London Councils produced a briefing for members and officers detailing the impact for culture, sport and 2012. The briefing can be found here www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/policylobbying/culturetourismand2012/publications/csr.htm

21. 2012 Omnibus Survey


To coincide with 2 years to go London Councils commissioned a omnibus survey investigating Londoners views on the 2012 Games.


The survey of London residents found that Londoners are generally still pleased that London is hosting the 2012 Games. Enthusiasm for the Games is typically higher amongst younger residents aged 18-24 years. For more information from the survey please see here: http://www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/news/current/pressdetail.htm?pk=1147

The results of the survey have since been used to help inform London Councils lobbying work on 2012 legacy and securing long term benefits for boroughs from the Games.


22. 2012 Local Benefits website 


London Councils collected and published a series of case studies that show how boroughs are engaging with their communities to ensure Londoners see long-term, local benefits from the 2012 Games.  - www.londoncouncils.gov.uk/2012localbenefits. The site was developed to show that with less than two years to go until the start of the Games, boroughs are delivering a range of initiatives, including local sports, volunteering and cultural schemes; programmes to bring investment and employment into their areas; and improvements to the physical environment.

The information on the site has also been shared with colleagues at the GLA and central government who are keen to use the borough case studies provided as examples of best practise and of how boroughs can contribute to delivering a 2012 legacy

23. Big Dance for London


Big Dance is London’s Legacy Trust programme led by the Mayor of London in partnership with Arts Council England and supported by all 33 Authorities, the 5 Big Dance hubs plus hundreds of other organisations. It took place in 2010 between 2 and 11 July and featured 9 days of dance events in unusual places throughout the city - shops, parks, galleries and museums - showcasing the diversity of dance styles, as well as cultural attractions in the capital. 
- 1.2. million people
- 150,000 children
- 850 events
- 650 schools
- 3 world record attempts
Currently planning for Big Dance 2012 which will take place 7 - 15 July 2012.


24. Launch of Cultural Strategy (15 Nov)


On 15 Nov the Mayor launched the revised cultural strategy for London, Cultural Metropolis. The Cultural Strategy sets out his vision, priorities and recommendations for how to strengthen the cultural life of Londoners across the capital. Themes include maintaining London’s position as a world class capital of culture, widening the reach the excellence, improving access to cultural education, improving the public realm and ensuring a successful Olympic Games and Cultural Olympiad. The full strategy can be downloaded at: http://www.london.gov.uk/publication/mayors-cultural-strategy 


Cultural Education


25. The Mayor's Music Education Fund 


On 22 September, the Music Education Fund was awarded to 6 new music education partnerships including 13 local authority music service, 5 orchestras and 1 music college. The GLA funding of £100,000 is matched by £140,000 from local authorities and orchestras. The partnerships will enable 5,000 children to develop instrumental skills beyond initial learning. 

26. Music Education Audit - Started Nov 2010


This month, work on the Music Education Audit began to map the existing music education provision in London. The first phase involves collating existing data and carrying out an initial survey, which will be presented in April 2011. The research will then continue for a further year do develop detailed information on cost, impact, range and quality of provision.

27. Music Education Events and Workshops 


On 8 November, the GLA and London Symphony Orchestra hosted a conference at LSO St Luke's on 'The Future of Music Education in London.' The key note speech was given by the Chief Executive of Newham Council who described music education as a corporate priority for Newham. A round table discussion was held with senior Local Authority decision makers to initiate a conversation around the structure of music education. 

28. Rhythm of London (15 November)

On 15 November, this year's Busking underground finalists performed at the Bedford in Balham. The event was broadcast around the world and received great feedback from interactive viewers. We are planning a classical busking underground event as part of the BBC Radio 3 Genius of Mozart Festival. On 4 January, commuters will go 'back to work with Mozart' featuring performances by young musicians and BBC orchestra players. 


 

29. Look Out London Schools Art Competition and Big Draw Highlight Event


On 22 October, a host of top political cartoonists joined the Mayor at City Hall to kick off two days of activities as part of this year's Big Draw. The Mayor handed prizes to London schoolchildren who had taken part in the Look Out London schools art competition. Young Londoners in primary and secondary schools were invited to create artworks taking inspiration from their local surroundings - the streets and buildings, the parks and open spaces - looking at them in new and exciting ways.


30. Widening Horizons 


On 1 November, the Mayor hosted Widening Horizons, a reception for charities and community groups providing education and learning experiences for young people outside of the school classroom. There are hundreds of organisations providing children in London new experiences and opportunities from dance and art tuition to catch up session in English and Math.  We also announced that Nomura private investment bank would be funding Civitas schools with £150K over three years to expand their Saturday school programme.

Infrastructure, environment and public realm


31. The Future of Library Services (21 Oct)


On 21 October, Munira Mirza met with local councillors with portfolio responsibility for Libraries to discuss the future of Library services in the capital, particularly following announcements in the Spending Review, and to hear case studies from services developing new models of provision. We hope to hold another such meeting in the New Year. 

32. Fourth Plinth Commissions

On 14 January 2011 the Mayor announced the two winning Fourth Plinth commissions for Trafalgar square for 2012 and 2013. Powerless Structures, Fig 101, by Elmgreen and Dragset will be on the plinth in 2012 and Hahn/Cock by Katharina Fritsch will be on the plinth in 2013.

33. Fourth Plinth Engagement Projects

On 14 January 2011 the Mayor announced the two winning Fourth Plinth commissions for Trafalgar square for 2012 and 2013. Powerless Structures, Fig 101, by Elmgreen and Dragset will be on the plinth in 2012 and Hahn/Cock by Katharina Fritsch will be on the plinth in 2013.

34. ArcelorMittal Orbit Groundbreaking ceremony (4 Nov)


The ArcelorMittal Orbit will be an iconic visitor attraction for the Olympic Park designed by Anish Kapoor and engineered by Cecil Balmond of Arup. The Mayor attended a ground breaking ceremony in the Park to mark the start of construction of, what will be, the UK’s largest public sculpture.  

35. Black Cultural Archives (12 October)


The Mayor of London and the Heritage Lottery Fund announced £5m in total funding for a permanent home for the Black Cultural Archives in Brixton. The collection spans five centuries of over 10,000 historical materials relating to black Britain and the African diaspora. 

36. Ravensbourne University


On 5 November, the Mayor visited Ravensbourne’s new building in Penrose Way next to the O2. It opened to students at the end of October following a £70m investment including £3.5m from the LDA. 


2012 and Culture


37. The Culture Diary (22 Nov)

Since the Culture Diary launched in June, the GLA has recruited a Culture Diary Support Officer, Maree Werder, to provide help-desk assistance, work alongside Visit London to monitor and track issues, chase organisations in the sector encouraging them to enter information in the diary and providing assistance for the e-campaign led by Alchemy Works. The Diary closes for new events on 31 December 2010 and the Mayor has made an announcement asking for people to register their event in time. Cultural event organisers should go to www.theculturediary.com. 

Events


38. London Jazz Festival (12-21 November)

This year’s London Jazz Festival offered a line-up of 280 events in over 50 locations - from the centre to Richmond-upon-Thames, Greenwich, Barnet, Newham, Lewisham, Kingston-upon-Thames, Bromley and Walthamstow. The Mayor supported the festival and audiences were able to enjoy an unbeatable mix of concerts, free performances, workshops, premieres and collaborations across London.


39. Story of London (1-10 October) 

Story of London saw over 100 events across London. The GLA led festival explored the city’s rich and varied history as a place of innovation and ideas, and how London might change as it faces the challenges of the 21st century and beyond.  From demonstrations at the Victorian pumping station at Crossness, to creative ventures such as Musicity, and academic debates hosted by the British Library, festival partners opened their doors to the public with a huge range of tours, talks, walks, performances and exhibitions.  


40. London Blitz (27 September)


The 70th anniversary of the Blitz and the Battle of Britain offered Londoners and visitors a unique opportunity to descend into the disused Aldwych station to experience first hand where thousands took refuge from the bombs that rained on the capital. 


41. London Fashion Week (17-22 September)

London Fashion Week was a success. The British Fashion Council’s produced ‘Value of the UK Fashion Industry’ report with the support of the LDA. The report found that the direct value of the industry is more than £21 billion. In addition, fashion’s wider contribution to the economy in influencing spending in other industries ranging from IT to tourism is estimated at more than £16 billion.

42. London Design Festival (18-26 September)

London Design Festival celebrates design providing a platform for a wide spectrum of design disciplines in London. The Mayor’s Office and the LDA have supported the London Design Festival since its inception in 2003. This year, the LDA grant for the Festival was £270,000.

43. BFI 54th London Film Festival (24-28 October)

The Mayor presented the Centrepiece Gala on 18 October featuring the UK premier of ‘Another year,’ a film by Mike Leigh at the BFI 54th London Film Festival. The film was simultaneously screened across 25 regional cinemas across the UK, including 9 other London venues - all receiving a live satellite link before the screening from the red carpet - in addition to the exclusive post-screening Q&A with Leigh.

_______________________________________________________________________


Contacts


Arts Council England, London: 


Cate.Canniffe@artscouncil.org.uk or telephone: 0207 608 4136

English Heritage, London: 


Claire.Craig@english-heritage.org.uk  or telephone: 0207 973 3771


MLA London Field Team

sophie.lancaster@mla.gov.uk  or telephone: 07917 540880

Sport England, London Region: 


joel.brookfield@sportengland.org  or telephone 0207 273 1959


London Councils


catherine.hillis@londoncouncils.gov.uk or 0207 934 9636



